

# **Climate Disclosure's Triple Threat**

SEC, EU, and California regulators pile it on

**By Stone Washington** 

December 2024

# Contents

- 1 Introduction
- 1 What each rule requires
- 2 The trouble with dueling mandates
- 3 The SEC and EU's conflicting climate rules
- 6 EU's extraterritorial disclosure ambitions
- 7 The regulatory entanglement of Scope 3
- 10 The trap of double materiality
- 12 California's renegade push for disclosure
- 14 Triple disclosure = cost multiplier?
- 18 Legal concerns over jurisdictions
- 18 Conclusion
- 19 About the author



### Introduction

Financial regulators from the US federal government, California, and Europe have each recently adopted climate disclosure rules for companies. These environmental, social, and governance (ESG) mandates present major challenges for many US corporations caught between two or even three overlapping regulatory schemes.

Depending on their locale, US companies may be forced to grapple with:

- Millions of dollars in domestic and/or international compliance costs to document their carbon footprint;
- Multi-layered reporting requirements on firms for climate-related data that are of little interest to most retail investors;
- Mandatory requirements that threaten to upend the phenomenon of voluntary climate reporting;
- Unequal and noncomparable climate reports from companies that perceive external risks differently;
- Regulatory regimes that discount material differences across firms when imposing standardized reporting requirements;
- Voluminous ESG mandates that undercut corporate and investor choice and threaten to flood investors with what has been called "climate disclosure spam"<sup>1</sup>;
- Conflicting demands of multiple regulatory jurisdictions, each demanding similar, but not identical, streams of environmental data;
- Widespread regulatory confusion among firms over what risks are materially relevant and therefore necessary for adequate disclosure; and
- Forced compliance from the European Union (EU), despite having no definitive legal basis for compelling ESG disclosures from American firms.

If all three regimes go into force, many large US firms will suffer a triple regulatory compliance burden. From a policy perspective, the greatest cumulative threat from these mandates is that they will critically deter business growth in American and European markets, while failing to generate meaningful environmental data that is consistent or comparable for investor choice.

#### What each rule requires

The Securities and Exchange Commission's (SEC) climate rule seeks to compel public corporations to produce consistent and comparable disclosures of material climate risks. The rule is the most restricted in scope, applying to only publicly listed domestic firms. Unlike California and the EU's rules, the SEC's rule adopts a limited greenhouse gas (GHG) scope reporting system. It requires large and accelerated filers to disclose any material information on their direct and indirect emissions.

However, the SEC's rule is more multifaceted than its peers by imposing 12 categories of detailed disclosures on regulated firms. Certain businesses will need to include detailed footnotes on the physical effects and capitalized costs of severe weather events to their operations. The rule is broad in its expectations, as corporate boards will need to assess how climate related risks affect the firm's business model, management strategy, and financial future.

California's climate reporting rule was adopted with a similar aim of obtaining consistency and comparability among climate disclosures. The difference is that California's rule targets both large private and public firms for their various emissions activities. Because of this, California's rule is broader in scope, projected to ensnare roughly twice as many companies as the SEC's rule. Its GHG reporting law is also broader than the SEC's rule, including a Scope 3 provision that compels firms to disclose data on their value chain emissions.

Additionally, California's rule is unique in that it requires firms to justify the emission reduction goals outlined in their carbon credit trading schemes. California would requires firms to account for any and all climate-related risks to business activities, irrespective of materiality.

Last but not least is the EU's Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive (CSRD). like California's rule, CSRD applies to both public and private firms. The CSRD reserves the broadest jurisdiction, mandating climate reporting for all companies that do business across EU member states, so long as they meet specified financial thresholds. Similar to the SEC and California, the EU's reporting requirements are most

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Stone Washington, Climate Disclosure Spam, (Competitive Enterprise Institute, June 2024), <u>https://cei.org/studies/climate-disclosure/</u>.



stringent toward large firms. The EU is far stricter on its assurance requirements relative to the SEC, as all firms will be required have an auditor verify their sustainability reporting.

Like the SEC's 12 disclosure categories, the EU's rule imposes 12 standards of reporting requirements that span a wide range of ESG matters. The EU's rule goes beyond the SEC and California by imposing a complex "double materiality" requirement for all reporting firms, something untested in any US financial regulation.

Failure to properly navigate this complex web of climate reporting may trigger penalties in one agency's jurisdiction, while otherwise being permissible in the other jurisdictions. This undermines the rules' ostensible focus on establishing consistent climate reporting across regulated firms. As University of Maryland Professor Michael Faulkender warned, "when a standard like ESG is murky in the eye of the beholder, it's impossible to enforce,"<sup>2</sup> but many attempts will be made.

### The trouble with dueling mandates

Forcing corporate compliance with overlapping, costly, and confusing ESG mandates is unwise and likely not feasible for three reasons.

First, the materiality requirements within California and the EU's climate mandates are redundant for public firms in the US. This is because the SEC's principle-based reporting standards already require public firms to disclose any material information to investors.

If climate risks actually exist and are deemed material by the reporting firm, investors will be made aware of any fluctuations in the company's financial health or, if needed, by a separate sustainability report. Regulatory bodies from the US, EU, and California need only look at existing corporate financial disclosures that contain what is materially relevant to investors, rather than compelling firms to submit additional climate disclosures. Second, despite their unified goal, it is impossible for all three climate rules to generate consistency and comparability of disclosures. This is because regulatory bodies set varying thresholds for materiality, environmental reporting standards, and categories of disclosure, making apples-to-apples carbon comparisons impossible. Companies also differ widely about what climate risks are deemed to be materially relevant for their investors. A company's climate disclosure may look vastly different for California than it does for the EU or the SEC

Finally, the cumulative compliance costs for the three rules vastly outweigh the benefits of expanding corporate transparency. In the US, retail investors typically do not base their investment decisions upon disclosed ESG data.

Academic research backs this up, as a 2021 paper reveals that corporate "ESG disclosures are irrelevant to retail investors' buy and sell decisions."<sup>3</sup> The study compares the preferences of retail investors to a firm's ESG-related press releases and its financial announcements. The researchers find that investors "adjust their portfolios substantially less on days with ESG press releases relative to days with non-ESG press releases."<sup>4</sup>

In other words, the study demonstrates that investors adjust their portfolios only in the face of financially material developments at the firm rather than during uneventful periods with ESG disclosures. Such findings ought to have signaled to the SEC that, despite all the hype of mandatory ESG disclosures by select investment managers and large firms, the actual retail investors don't base their decisions on ESG information.

While subjective sustainability factors are meaningful to a certain subset of investors, most do not deem them to be equal or superior to traditional, objective financial factors. As such, the impact of the three climate rules will be the heightened compliance costs borne by all affected companies for the benefit of an almost immeasurably small group of market participants.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Stone Washington, "Steamboat Institute Hosts an Exciting Debate on the Economic Harms of ESG Investing," The Steamboat Institute blog, November 8, 2023, <u>https://steamboatinstitute.org/update/steamboat-institute-hosts-an-exciting-debate-on-the-economic-harms-of-esg-investing/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> James P. Naughton, "Request for Comment on Climate Disclosure," University of Virginia, May 27, 2021, https://www.sec.gov/comments/climate-disclosure/cll12-8846307-238327.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Naughton, "Request for Comment on Climate Disclosure."



### The SEC and EU's conflicting climate rules

At the national level, the SEC has recently passed a final rule<sup>5</sup> mandating that public companies report any material climate change risk factors in their annual and quarterly disclosures. The SEC's rule is more flexible than the EU's rule in that it does not ground its requirements in any approved ESG reporting standard.

Rather, it is loosely based on recommendations proposed by the Taskforce for Climate-Related Financial Disclosures (TCFD). The Financial Stability Board (FSB) created the taskforce in 2017 as an informal body of financial professionals and organizations, seeking to direct businesses globally to transparently disclose their climate change risks.

The most controversial element of the rule is the GHG component, requiring large reporting firms to quantify their direct (Scope 1) and indirect (Scope 2) emissions.

The SEC's final rule fails to justify the need for compulsory climate disclosures of GHG data. Nowhere in the 885-page rule do SEC officials cite examples of investors being defrauded by a company's misleading GHG data or perceived climate risks.<sup>6</sup> The SEC should have properly justified its climate rule in advance by revealing concrete examples of greenwashing or climate reporting fraud. In the absence of clear fraud, Congress should repeal the SEC's climate rule and honor a firm's decision to voluntarily provide GHG emissions data.

Climate change is not the only area where compliance demands of multiple jurisdictions present a threat. Emergent artificial intelligence (AI) technologies face similar regulatory prospects, being "sandwiched between the regulatory requirements of the European Union (EU) and those of California," according to Cato Institute analyst Jennifer Huddleston.<sup>7</sup> The EU has already imposed its own data privacy mandate on US firms in 2016. Known as the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR), this controversial initiative seeks to strengthen and modernize data protection and privacy within EU member states. By extension it would police the transfer of data from local firms to countries beyond its borders and undermine the free movement of such information. This includes regulating US-based companies that produce advertisements targeted at European citizens.<sup>8</sup>

The EU lacks the authority to enforce the GDPR principles on companies beyond its members' boundaries. Similarly, GDPR may contain invasive provisions about monitoring data protection that will directly conflict with data privacy laws in the US, the latter of which domestic firms are obligated to respect.

The EU not only suffers an enforceability limitation on the data transfer of US firms via the GDPR, it also cannot usurp existing US data privacy laws nor compel US firms to forsake their own internal data protection policies. The GDPR's jurisdictional conflict over data privacy raises an important constitutional problem that the EU and California's climate rules may also trigger: the Commerce Clause of the Constitution states that only the US Congress shall have the power "To regulate Commerce with foreign Nations, and among the several States."<sup>9</sup>

The GDPR's intrusive data requirements for US firms are like the CSRD's invasive climate-reporting requirements for US firms. The EU's CSRD poses similar jurisdictional problems when seeking to hold non-EU regulated US firms in compliance. We see this "regulation by extension" for CSRD-specific provisions and generally for its Scope 3 mandate, which California's rule also shares. In the US, Scope 3 introduces a dangerous snowball effect for US firms, as multiple states seek to mimic California. The more states that enact Scope 3, the greater the number of affected firms located outside of the enacting states will be.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Vanessa A. Countrymen, "The Enhancement and Standardization of Climate-Related Disclosures for Investors," US Securities and Exchange Commission, March 2024, <u>https://www.sec.gov/files/rules/final/2024/33-11275.pdf</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> The Federalist Society, "Climate Disclosure Litigation: Examining Legal Battles Against California and the SEC," October 2024. See remarks by Trent McCotter, partner at Boyden Gray, 36:00—36:45. McCotter states that "I would have thought if the SEC really believed that investors were being defrauded because companies are putting out unattested, non-official SEC statements about GHG emissions or climate risks that are actually misleading, that they would have worked that in there [cited examples in the rule]. It would have been good examples for them to include and they didn't do so."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Jennifer Huddleston, "AI Could Become the Next Victim of the 'Sacramento Effect," *Reason*, June 6, 2024,

https://reason.com/2024/06/07/ai-could-become-the-next-victim-of-the-sacramento-effect/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Gina Fanning, "Does GDPR Compliance Apply to US Companies," *Netwrix*, March 27, 2020, <u>https://blog.netwrix.com/2020/03/27/gdpr-in-the-us/</u>. "According to Recital 23, foreign companies are required to comply with the GDPR only if they target EU residents with their marketing."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> U.S. Constitution, art. 1, sec. 8, cl. 3.



With the prospect of multiple states like Illinois, Minnesota, and New York adopting competing climate disclosure rules, this runs the risk of a federal court invoking the Commerce Clause<sup>10</sup> to prevent state or local regulatory interference in business transactions across state lines. California's Scope 3 mandate, in particular, threatens to violate the Commerce Clause by forcing a host of private firms within and outside of the state to comply with the GHG value-chain emissions reporting requirements.

The EU's climate mandate takes this a step further by threatening to assert jurisdiction via transatlantic commerce. The EU rule's Scope 3 mandate essentially displaces congressional authority over regulating commerce by compelling the disclosure of GHG emissions from US-based firms who are partnered with EU-regulated entities.

The SEC's rule imposes 12 broad new categories of corporate disclosure for climate change risks. This extends to board and managerial awareness of environmental factors affecting business decisions and financial performance.

The SEC's rule was scheduled to go into effect on May 28, 2024, with a phased process for large firms to their climate reporting to the SEC by January 2025. That was before the SEC halted<sup>11</sup> implementation of the rule in response to a whirlwind of lawsuits by opposing parties. The fate of the rule remains uncertain as the Eighth Circuit Court reviews consolidated challenges to it in *Iowa v. SEC*.

The EU finalized its climate reporting law—CSRD<sup>12</sup> in January 2023. Unlike the SEC's only implied goal to direct investment toward corporate sustainability, the EU's rule is more direct. This is because the CSRD was adopted as a critical component to advance the "European Green Deal," a broad set of programs seeking to slash GHG emissions across EU member states, hold companies publicly accountable for their ESG impact, and constrain corporate investment exclusively to renewable energy. The ultimate aim of the European Green Deal is to ensure that Europe becomes the first net-zero continent by 2050.<sup>13</sup>

Troy University Professors Alex Mendenhall and Daniel Sutter describe the EU's ESG reporting requirements as part of a complicated web of regulations. This regulatory web fosters a concerning alliance between EU member states, quasi-governmental bodies like EFRAG, and EU directed entities to fully drive stringent ESG reporting requirements on private companies absent their input.<sup>14</sup>

As consequence, "the State and supranational institutions, such as the European Union, play a crucial role in ... supporting the ideology for legitimising [corporate social responsibility] reporting"<sup>15</sup> without corporate consent or contribution. Government regulators, rather than private interests, are the primary driving force behind mandatory ESG reporting in Europe.<sup>16</sup> The same can be said for climate reporting mandates by US regulators like the SEC, as private markets are being coerced into accepting sustainability disclosure as law in absence of any real market benefits.

Prior to the SEC's climate disclosure rule, public companies were the primary determinants of the material information to disclose to investors. Corporate leaders provided such disclosures to satisfy the financial concerns of their investors. The SEC has steamrolled this principle-based disclosure framework to impose an arbitrary category of non-financial environmental information that must be disclosed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Jennifer Huddleston and Ian Adams, Potential Constitutional Conflicts in State and Local Data Privacy Regulations (Washington, DC: Regulatory Transparency Project, December 2, 2019), <u>https://rtp.fedsoc.org/paper/potential-constitutional-conflicts-in-state-and-local-data-privacy-regulations/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Suman Naishadham, "Amid Legal Challenges, SEC Pauses its Climate Rule," Associated Press, April 8, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/sec-climate-disclosure-rule-climate-change-lawsuits-35f464a554a5173e76c279e6ce399592.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> European Parliament and Council of the European Union, "Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive," December 14, 2022, <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:32022L2464</u>.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> European Commission, "The European New Deal," <u>https://commission.europa.eu/strategy-and-policy/priorities-2019-2024/european-green-deal\_en</u>.
 <sup>14</sup> Alex Mendenhall and Daniel Sutter, "ESG Investing: Government Push Or Market Pull?," Vol. 22, Issue 2 (May 2024), pg. 92, <u>https://digitalcommons.law.scu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1261&context=scujil</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Silvia Testarmata, Mirella Ciaburri, Fabio Fortuna, and Silvia Sergiacomi, "Harmonization of Non-financial Reporting Regulation in Europe: A Study of the Transposition of the Directive 2014/95/EU," Accountability, Ethics, and Sustainability of Organizations: New Theories, Strategies, and Tools for Survival and Growth, 71 (November 2020), pg. 71.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Mendenhall and Sutter, "ESG Investing: Government Push Or Market Pull?," pg. 92. "The European Union has 'taken the lead' in driving 'reforms of the financial markets legislation' to channel resources 'towards sustainability.' It mobilizes private investment through public policy. '[A]fter numerous actions aimed at harmonizing the accounting rules for the preparation of financial statements,' submits a group of European scholars, 'the European Union . . . has begun to regulate the disclosure of [non-financial information] such as social and environmental aspects of the business activity.'"



This rule will overwhelm the average investor with waves of climate data, overshadowing most of the meaningful information that investors seek to know about their financial stake in the company.<sup>17</sup> This over-disclosure of secondary information combined with the heightened compliance costs, confusion for investors, and enhanced paperwork almost certainly exceed the ostensible social benefits.

Sustainable disclosures have been a topic of discussion among EU officials since the 1990s, the result of sustained lobbying by climate activists. The CSRD represents the latest iteration of the EU's climate reporting apparatus. The CSRD is intended to build upon the EU's pre-existing Non-Financial Reporting Directive (NFRD).

The 2014 NFRD was the first EU mandate to require large public interest entities (PIEs)<sup>18</sup> to report nonfinancial information as part of their disclosure obligations. The CSRD goes beyond the NFRD in several important ways: CSRD has a broader scope that reaches many unlisted enterprises, it requires a third-party auditor, and it requires environmental reporting that is independent of the firm's annual financial disclosure.<sup>19</sup>

In essence, CSRD is NFRD 2.0, imposing a more aggressive climate reporting framework with far greater reach in response to perceived shortcomings.<sup>20</sup> Some of the most notable of these include: only 20 percent of companies relating their climate risks to their financial, operational, or strategic impacts; fewer than 30 percent of reporting firms failing to explain how materiality of the reporting information was established; and companies integrating their nonfinancial ESG report within their pre-existing financial report. The CSRD contains provisions that are designed to mitigate each of the specified issues with the NFRD. The NFRD is not unlike the SEC's climate rule. They each represent the first set of policies for compelling corporate nonfinancial information in Europe and North America, respectively. The SEC and NFRD are also more passive and reserved about certain disclosure requirements compared to the CSRD, which forces most large businesses and all EU-listed firms (including small and medium) to provide strict auditing and assurance reports as part of their overall compliance.

And while the SEC's rule simply requires the disclosure of pre-existing GHG reduction targets, the EU's CSRD forces firms to set baseline GHG reduction targets and justify their progress toward reaching said targets.<sup>21</sup> The CSRD erases the corporate discretion of thousands of European and US firms by forcing them to report climate-related financial risks, sustainability goals, and climate mitigation strategies in their financial reports.

Both the SEC and EU's climate mandates seek to establish a wide-reaching, standardized system of corporate climate reporting that is comparable for investors. However, thanks to significant regulatory disparities, companies are saddled with two competing and at times contradictory standards.

Perhaps the most glaring contradiction between the SEC and EU rules is the diverging set of standards for reporting the impact of GHG emissions. The SEC's rule requires certain large companies to report their Scope 1 (direct emissions) and Scope 2 (indirect emissions) only if they are deemed to be material. By contrast, the EU requires US subsidiaries in Europe to disclose Scope 1-3 emissions regardless of the perceived materiality and to also justify the reported items through a novel double-materiality disclosure (more on this later).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Washington, Climate Disclosure Spam. See the following passage under subsection, "a legal history of climate disclosures," "The D.C. Circuit also cited an overall lack of uniform investor support for such comprehensive disclosure requirements. The perceived benefits for providing investors with this information were also outweighed by the inconvenience and cost of mandating such disclosures, according to the court majority."

 <sup>&</sup>quot;The New Definition of PIE," ICAEW Insights, <u>https://www.icaew.com/insights/viewpoints-on-the-news/2022/jul-2022/the-new-definition-of-pie.</u>
 IBM, What is the Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive (CSRD)? March 20, 2024, see "what is the CSRD?" section.

https://www.ibm.com/topics/csrd#:~:text=The%20goal%20of%20the%20CSRD,related%20business%20impacts%20and%20risks

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> "Climate Disclosure Standard Board, "Falling Short: Why environmental and climate-related disclosures under the EU Non-Financial Reporting Directive must improve" (London, UK, 2020), <u>https://www.cdsb.net/sites/default/files/falling\_short\_report\_double\_page\_spread.pdf</u>. This study provided an incentive for the EU to replace the NFRD with the CSRD. As an indictment to the NFRD's failings, this report "highlights that substantive improvements are still required in the quality, comparability and coherence of disclosures in order for the [NFRD] Directive to achieve its objective of providing investors and wider stakeholders with relevant, consistent and decision-useful disclosures," pg. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> "Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive," KPMG, <u>https://kpmg.com/nl/en/home/topics/environmental-social-governance/corporate-sustainability-reporting-directive.html#:~:text=The%20Corporate%20Sustainability%20Reporting%20Directive%20(CSRD)%20requires%20companies%20to%20 report,(assurance)%20of%20reported%20information.</u>



Both rules require mandatory reporting of GHG emissions, corporate sustainability practices, and explanations of what climate-related risks affect the firms' activities. However, the rules carry different reporting standards and thus different definitions for how companies should disclose their climate risks. The EU's mandate is more restrictive and invasive than the SEC's, requiring all registrant companies to adopt the European Sustainability Reporting Standards (ESRS).

The SEC's rule does not formally adopt or impose any international reporting standards. Instead, it resembles the Financial Stability Board's (FSB) nowsuperseded Taskforce for Climate-Related Financial Disclosure (TCFD) by adopting a similar definition for companies to use when assessing their potential climate-related financial risks.<sup>22</sup> Under the SEC's rule, companies enjoy more leeway to align with the TCFD's reporting standards or adopt a similar standard, such as the International Sustainability Standards Board (ISSB), which officially replaced the TCFD in the fall of 2023.

These differences in reporting standards and disclosure requirements undermine the SEC and EU's shared vision for consistency and comparability across climate disclosures. Moreover, a single, mandatory standard of evaluation has some drawbacks.

This is because multiple competing and evolving voluntary frameworks are more likely to serve the interests of the minority of investors interested in climate reporting better than a single unchanging system. Hence, regulators should preserve the status quo of voluntary reporting based on a company's standard of choice. Different companies assess different climate risks and compliance with one rule won't satisfy, and may even contradict, the specified standards of another.

Indeed, standardized climate disclosures are a regulatory fiction. The informational relevance of such disclosures will vary widely among US public companies, while diverging sharply between jurisdictions in the US and EU that are subject to different environmental laws and materiality expectations. This undermines an investor's ability to cross-compare companies based on objective financial criteria, as the EU's environmental performance principles don't reflect the SEC's environmental transparency goals, despite sharing a broad vision.

This is the case even before considering that climate policy plans are fundamentally forward-looking. In fact, each firm's assumptions and predictions about weather trends multiple decades in the future can never be adequately standardized.

As Commissioner Hester Peirce stated in a public rebuke of the SEC's climate rule: "It will require reliance on third-parties and an array of experts who will employ their own assumptions, speculations, and models. How could the results of such an exercise be reliable, let alone comparable across companies or even consistent over time within the same company?"<sup>23</sup>

With the unworkability of these climate mandates in mind, let us now examine some enforceability barriers that EU and SEC regulators will likely face.

## EU's extraterritorial disclosure ambitions

A core issue with the EU's CSRD mandate is in how it seeks to extend foreign regulations on US-based firms. For instance, the EU's Scope 3 and double-materiality requirements will ensnare US parent firms by requiring they share GHG data along their value chain and how their activities factor into the subsidiary's assessment of materiality. In essence, the CSRD's regulatory reach will extend across the Atlantic and require US firms that were formerly unregulated by the EU to comply.

The CSRD's reporting requirements capture US firms that are listed on a European financial market, or subsidiaries owned by US-based firms, so long as they generate €150 million in revenue across EU-regulated markets. While US-owned subsidiaries may be subject to the EU's mandate, given their physical location, their parent firm cannot be compelled to acquiesce to the CSRD. Similarly, some US companies may

Paul A. Davies, Sarah E. Fortt, and Betty M. Huber, *The SEC's Final Climate Disclosure Rules: Requirements, Practicalities, and Next Steps* (Washington DC: Latham and Watkins, March 21, 2024), pg. 4, <u>https://www.lw.com/en/esg-resource-hub/admin/upload/SiteAttachments/the-secs-final-climate-disclosure-rules-requirements-practicalities-and-next-steps.pdf</u>. Authors point out how the SEC's definition for climate-related risks takes a page from the TCFD, "The final rules use similar definitions and are based on the climate-related disclosure framework of the TCFD, defining 'climate-related risks' to mean the actual or potential negative impacts of climate-related conditions and events on the company's business, results of operations, or financial condition."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Hester M. Peirce, "We are Not the Securities and Environment Commission - At Least Not Yet," US Securities and Exchange Commission, March 2022, https://www.sec.gov/news/statement/peirce-climate-disclosure-20220321.

list securities<sup>24</sup> on an EU regulated market without actually maintaining a physical presence in the EU, as their services may be conducted entirely online.

To meet the European Green Deal's 55 percent GHG reduction benchmark by 2030, EU member states will aggressively pressure companies to set goals for achieving net-zero carbon output. Similar to the SEC's rule, the EU's ESRS require firms to report their climate change mitigation strategies and provide details on how their carbon offsetting programs sufficiently advance a net-zero objective.<sup>25</sup>

EU member states will be empowered by law to crack down on regulated companies for any perceived failures or flaws in their reporting. By contrast, the SEC relies on vague provisions of its authorizing statutes<sup>26</sup> to argue that Congress entrusted the agency with a broad disclosure capacity that encompasses environmental, rather than purely financial, factors.

The EU's mandate is broader in reach than the SEC's rule. It applies to any firm with European subsidiaries that list securities on an EU-regulated market. Its wide-reaching reporting requirements will even ensnare non-EU companies that conduct at least €150 million in revenue on the EU market.<sup>27</sup>

Large companies with more than 500 employees must issue their annual EU sustainability report beginning in 2025.<sup>28</sup> Similar to the SEC's climate rule, where smaller firms enjoy a phased-in compliance date for reporting their disclosures, the EU allows small and medium firms to begin reporting in 2026. Such firms also can op-out of reporting until 2029. Non-EU parent companies must begin reporting in 2028.

# The regulatory entanglement of Scope 3

Each of the three rules imposes a set of scope reporting requirements. The EU and California impose stringent requirements for firms to disclose their Scope 1-3 emissions data, while the SEC only requires Scope 1-2 reporting in certain contexts. Scope 1 represents a firm's directly produced emissions from operations, Scope 2 represents a firm's indirect emissions from purchased energy, and Scope 3 provides a firm's value chain emissions across production with third parties.

The EU's reporting mandate encompasses a Scope 3 requirement that compels reporting of GHG emissions produced from activities across each regulated EU company's value chain. Value chain refers to the range of procedures and steps a company undergoes to produce and transport a product. Many firms rely on private partners as links of support along their value chain. These partners help provide the service, create the product, and deliver these to customers. These emissions must be captured from the third-party firm's activities when conducting business with the regulated firm, such as the manufacturing, transportation, and product development.

By contrast, the SEC's rule compels only disclosures of direct emissions by the public firm (Scope 1) and indirect emissions from purchased energy (Scope 2). The agency chose to eliminate its Scope 3 provision of the rule when faced with significant industry pushback.

One objection to the SEC's initial Scope 3 proposal was that it would force novel regulatory burdens on otherwise unregulated private firms that have business relationships with registrant firms. This regulation by extension underscores one of the chief issues with the EU and California's Scope 3 mandates. Private firms that once enjoyed little to no disclosure obligation will now be weighed down by the same compliance burden as public firms.

As the US public markets become increasingly regulated and costly to enter under current SEC leadership, many private entities, particularly farmers and ranchers,<sup>29</sup> were opposed to Scope 3 compliance

<sup>28</sup> "Impact of EU sustainability reporting on US companies," KPMG, June 2024,



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Deloitte, #DeloitteESGNow – Frequently Asked Questions About the E.U. Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive, August 17, 2023,

https://dart.deloitte.com/USDART/home/publications/deloitte/heads-up/2023/csrd-corporate-sustainability-reporting-directive-faqs#.
 <sup>25</sup> Julie Yamamoto, "Ultimate Guide To The EU CSRD And Carbon Credits For Businesses", Cloverly, May 9, 2024, <u>https://cloverly.com/ultimate-guide-to-the-eu-csrd-and-carbon-credits-for-businesses/#:~:text=The%20CSRD%20mandates%20detailed%20disclosures,or%20make%20positive%20climate%20
 <u>contributions</u>. Specifically, "Companies must disclose their use of carbon credits for GHG removals and mitigation projects under ESRS Disclosure Requirement (DR) E1-7. This includes disclosures for both insetting and carbon credits purchased for offsetting."
</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Washington, Climate Disclosure Spam. See pp. 3-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> European Commission, Corporate sustainability reporting, <u>https://finance.ec.europa.eu/capital-markets-union-and-financial-markets/company-reporting-and-auditing/company-reporting/corporate-sustainability-reporting\_en#legislation.</u>

https://kpmg.com/us/en/frv/reference-library/2024/latest-impact-of-eu-sustainability-reporting-on-us-companies.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Supplemental Comments by the American Farm Bureau Federation on SEC's Proposed Rules on the Enhancement and Standardization of Climate-Related Disclosures for Investors, File No. S7-10-22, April 17, 2023, <u>https://www.sec.gov/comments/s7-10-22/s71022-20164335-334160.pdf</u>.



as a condition of doing business. Despite the SEC's removal of Scope 3 on paper, some observers are not convinced that it is completely gone.

There are concerns that public firms with preexisting sustainability goals (e.g., GHG reduction targets) will still be required to gather emissions data from their private partners for disclosure.<sup>30</sup> Thus, the SEC's rule may invite a backdoor, or informal, Scope 3 mandate that will be inescapable for environmentally conscious companies. In addition to this potential backdoor Scope 3 requirement, many public US firms will still need to disclose their Scope 3 emissions to their subsidiaries via the CSRD.

Unlike EU and California officials, the SEC heeded some of the public comment concerns about Scope 3 reporting. For instance, third parties that decline to provide such information may remove their reporting obligations by severing business ties with registrant firms entirely. Private companies might choose to do so because they do not want to be named a party to an SEC enforcement lawsuit against the registrant firm for failing to meet its Scope 3 requirement. In essence, Scope 3 greatly elevates a reporting firm's litigation risks while threatening certain partnerships that are sensitive to regulations.

The SEC at least recognized the potential market disruption posed by the Scope 3 mandate and heeded public opposition in removing it from the final rule. The EU retains its Scope 3 mandate despite the prospect of a more expensive and widespread regulatory impact on the many thousands of private firms doing business with EU-regulated companies.

Both the SEC's rule and EU's mandate<sup>31</sup> not only require scope emissions reporting, they also demand that companies report on how they will engage in GHG reduction or other forms of climate change mitigation. Essentially, government regulators are seeking to drive corporations to decarbonize their activities, forcing their hand to mitigate their reported risks through an arbitrary litmus test.<sup>32</sup> In the US, critics of the SEC's rule charge that they are pursuing this absent any legitimate legislative authority.

This means that many publicly traded firms housed in the US will need to meet the EU's regulatory requirements for disclosure, even though they are not directly subject to EU law. Estimates show that approximately 50,000 firms<sup>33</sup> are currently caught in the CSRD's regulatory dragnet, including an estimated 3,000 US firms.<sup>34</sup> The EU's reporting requirements extend to many European based subsidiaries of US companies.

This regulatory framework is problematic, since the subsidiaries will extend the CSRD's compliance burden over to the US-based parent firm simply by circumstance of their location. The subsidiary's obligation to satisfy millions in CSRD compliance costs and potential monetary penalties for noncompliance will trickle up to the parent US firm and its shareholders.

Additionally, the subsidiary will need to coordinate with the parent firm when gathering comprehensive data on its climate-related risks, energy usage, sustainability efforts, and proposed targets for reducing alleged environmental harm over time.<sup>35</sup> This will force subsidiaries to shift much of this hefty administrative and paperwork burden onto the parent firm, which will likely already be grappling with domestic compliance hurdles within the SEC's and/or California's climate mandates.

The EU's heavy focus on qualitative data from regulated firms will also place a heavier burden on firms gathering internal data across many different departments that otherwise were not gauging their climate risks across the entire business. This places

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Rep. Frank Lucas, "Lucas: Final SEC Climate Rule will hit U.S. farmers and ranchers," press release, April 10, 2024, <u>https://lucas.house.gov/posts/lucas-final-sec-climate-rule-will-hit-u-s-farmers-and-ranchers</u>. During the hearing, Robert Stebbins warns that "If they're [public firms] setting goals, they're going to need to do Scope-3 work in order to do the analysis... I think [Scope]-3 is in there – the way I read the rule. To say that the value chain of customers and suppliers isn't going to be affected in this is an overstatement."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> European Union, Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive, December 14, 2022, <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:32022L2464</u>.

Paul Tice, "Where Europe Leads on Climate, the United States Should Not Follow," *The Hill*, September 28, 2024, <u>https://thehill.com/opinion/energy-environment/4901511-europe-climate-policy-risks/amp/</u>. Tice asserts that, "by imposing a climate litmus test on both issuing and investing companies, the SEC is helping to force the clean energy transition by stigmatizing and starving fossil fuel producers of the external funding and market access needed to grow their businesses. As in Europe, defunding oil, gas and coal companies represents an effective means to the end of shrinking domestic hydrocarbon supply and cutting national emissions."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Kevin O'Connell, Ron Kinghorn, Brigham McNaughton, and Heather Horn, "What US Companies Need to Know about the EU's CSRD," PWC, 2023, https://www.pwc.com/us/en/services/esg/library/eu-corporate-sustainability-reporting-directive.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Deloitte, #DeloitteESGNow – Frequently Asked Questions About the E.U. Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> IBM, What is the Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive (CSRD)?



US firms at a severe learning disadvantage, since the domestic climate disclosures like the SEC's rule don't require as high degree of detail, crossdepartmental collaboration, or personalization in what is disclosed.<sup>36</sup>

Finally, under the EU's Scope 3 provision, the parent firm may need to share its GHG emissions data with the subsidiary if they are on the same value chain or if the subsidiary is a partnered with the parent in product development. Many third-party US firms will also need to report their emissions data to the affected EU-regulated firm because of their business connections.

In essence, the EU's CSRD uses US-based subsidiaries as vehicles to punish larger US-based firms that would otherwise not be influenced by the EU's reporting requirements. This complex regulation-by-association imposed by distant EU officials on US parent firms will make transatlantic investing far less attractive in the future.

The EU also goes beyond the SEC's rule in that it requires firms to expend additional resources to hire certified accountants to produce assurance reports. The SEC's final rule reduced some of its initial assurance requirements to extend a "phase-in period" for large and accelerated filers, while limiting the assurance requirements for only accelerated filers.<sup>37</sup>

The EU's reporting requirements officially began in January 2024, with a mandate that EU member countries incorporated CSRD's regulatory requirements by a July 2024 deadline. While the SEC's rule introduces a novel set of climate disclosures for companies to report, the EU bases its rule on strengthening preexisting ESG mandates like NFRD with aggressive new reporting standards like ESRS. As such, the EU's rule uses earlier laws as a template for its legally binding and enforceable CSRD.

The ESRS framework was formally adopted by the European Financial Reporting Advisory Group (EFRAG) in 2023. EFRAG was formed as a private association in 2001 by a broad coalition of European interest groups representing the accounting profession. While EFRAG is private on paper, it operates at the behest of the European Commission. Since its founding, EFRAG's primary role has been to conscript publicly listed banks, insurance companies, and bank federations to comply with a uniform set of standards that align with the EU's regulatory interests. This has earned it a distinction as the "European voice of financial reporting."<sup>38</sup>

Europe's largest financial institutions are required by EU law to adopt EFRAG standards in consolidated accounts. EFRAG ensures that these institutions report environmental impact and climate risk disclosures in a manner that is aligned with ESRS. EFRAG cracks down on perceived misconduct across Europe and serves a purpose similar to the SEC's recently disbanded ESG Enforcement Task Force.<sup>39</sup>

EFRAG's regional influence also resembles how the TCFD has spurred US domestic reporting requirements in the SEC's climate disclosure rule.<sup>40</sup> EFRAG extends its influence far beyond European soil to affect over 100 jurisdictions globally.

The issue with EFRAG's broad influence is that it imposes unreasonable expectations on European companies. This translates to forcing firms to merge preexisting ISSB standards with the newly updated ESRS standards.<sup>41</sup>

<sup>38</sup> European Financial Reporting Advisory Group, *Introducing EFRAG*, pg. 5,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Paul Mertenskotter, "U.S. Firms Confused on EU Sustainability Reporting," Covington, January 5, 2024, <u>https://www.cov.com/en/news-and-insights/</u> <u>media-mentions/2024/01/us-firms-confused-on-eu-sustainability-reporting#layout=card&numberOfResults=12</u>. See the following statement regarding a major hurdle that US reporting firms will have to overcome when complying with EU climate disclosure requirements, "Since many disclosures under the EU rules concern qualitative information, U.S. companies have to coordinate with internal teams that are entirely new to climate reporting. For instance, a raw materials company will have to involve its procurement department and customer relations department to assess the impact on workers throughout the value chain."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Vanessa Countrymen, "The Enhancement and Standardization of Climate-Related Disclosures for Investors", Final Rules, March 6, 2024, pg. 31, <u>https://www.sec.gov/files/rules/final/2024/33-11275.pdf</u>.

https://www.efrag.org/Assets/Download?assetUrl=/sites/webpublishing/SiteAssets/INTRODUCING\_efrag.pdf&AspxAutoDetectCookieSupport=1. "SEC Disbands its Climate and ESG Enforcement Task Force," Crowell, <u>https://www.crowell.com/en/insights/client-alerts/sec-disbands-its-climate-and-esg-enforcement-task-force</u>." Securities and Exchange Commission, "SEC Announces Enforcement Task Force Focused on Climate and ESG Issues," updated March 4, 2021, <u>https://www.sec.gov/newsroom/press-releases/2021-42</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> David A. Cifrino, Jacob Hollinger, Stephen P. Aber, SEC Adopts Climate-Related Risk Disclosure Rules: What Public Companies, Executives And Investors Need To Know (Chicago, Illinois: McDermott Will & Emery, March 12, 2024). See the following passage, "the TCFD framework reflects a belief that disclosing climate-related risks, opportunities and financial impacts is critical for a company's reputation, ensures compliance with regulations, and promotes the management and assessment of potential business strategy effects. The SEC's rules do not adopt or incorporate the TCFD's disclosure recommendations, but portions of the rules are closely modeled on them."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Stephen Bouvier, "EFRAG, ISSB release joint guidance on sustainability reporting," IPE, May 7, 2024, <u>https://www.ipe.com/news/efrag-issb-release-joint-guidance-on-sustainability-reporting/10073137.article.</u>



In attempting to merge these reporting standards, firms will need to find a way to accommodate the EU's aggressive sustainability requirements through ESRS with the more passive baseline elements of ISSB. The greatest difficulty will be to retrofit ESRS's experimental notion of "double materiality" onto ISSB, ensuring that climate reporting advances the EU's vision of corporate sustainability.

In essence, firms must diminish their traditional focus on disclosing purely financial risk and opportunities, while elevating the disclosure of climate-related concerns and how these introduce opportunities for sustainable investment. Companies cannot overlook what is material simply to appease the demands of different regulators by providing nonmaterial data.

The redundancy of imposing mandatory climate reporting is that companies already know what is material for their investors. Most firms act within the best interests of investors to provide such pecuniary information through traditional financial reports.

And when this hodgepodge of ESG reporting standards proves to be untenable for many firms, EFRAG and the SEC's taskforces will stand ready to make examples of noncompliance with their enforcement functions.

### The trap of double materiality

Materiality is a fundamental concept in American securities law. The SEC, at its creation, was empowered by Congress to require the disclosure of certain information from publicly traded companies, but those powers are not unbounded.

The agency's disclosure authority is limited to topics that Congress specified in statute. To keep investors

informed, Congress requires public companies to report changes in their registered securities, managerial responsibilities, business development, and financial performance on a quarterly and annual basis.

These areas of disclosure have been understood over time to be "material" to the investment decisions of the average investor. While there is no statutory definition of materiality,<sup>42</sup> there has been a consensus among regulators and firms alike regarding what materiality entails for the average investor. This broad consensus was reaffirmed by the US Supreme Court in 1976.<sup>43</sup> Likewise, the SEC has recognized several highly similar definitions<sup>44</sup> of materiality that each align with the Supreme Court's ruling.

Despite this legal precedent, climate activists worldwide and EU regulators have advanced a different theory of disclosure that has been called double materiality.<sup>45</sup> Double materiality has been so named because it considers: (1) what is financially important to the investor and (2) what regulators deem to be societally or environmentally important.

Double materiality allows regulators to justify mandating ESG disclosures. Because the EU maintains that broader stakeholder interests are equal to the financial interests of investors, EU companies must report a much broader range of external factors that influence business decisions.

The closest US equivalent to double materiality are unofficial frameworks like the "triple bottom line" (TBL's three pillars are "social, environmental, and economic")<sup>46</sup> and the "four P's" of "purpose, people, planet, profit."<sup>47</sup> This extended-stakeholder view is, at least rhetorically, in line with major policy announcements in recent years like the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> While there is no explicit mention of a definition of materiality in the SEC Act of 1934 or the Securities Act of 1933, the 1934 Act provides an implicit expectation for public companies to provide material disclosures. Section 14e of the SEC Act of 1934 prohibits firms from making an untrue statement of "material fact." At the time, this was assumed to be facts pertaining to the financial health of the firm, such as its market value, stock price, assets, losses, and corporate transactions. At the time, there was no expectation of corporations disclosing their "environmental performance" or engaging in ESG transparency.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> TSC Industries, Inc. v. Northway, Inc. 426 U. S. (1976).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> See 17 C.F.R. § 210.1-02(o) ("material" means "those matters about which an average prudent investor ought reasonably to be informed"); 17 C.F.R. § 230.405 ("material" means "those matters to which there is a substantial likelihood that a reasonable investor would attach importance in determining whether to purchase the security registered"); 17 C.F.R. § 240.12b-2 ("material" means "those matters to which there is a substantial likelihood that a reasonable investor would attach importance in determining whether to buy or sell the securities registered").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> "What is Double Materiality? Here's What You Need to Know," Workiva, March 8, 2023, <u>https://www.workiva.com/blog/what-double-materiality-heres-what-you-need-know.</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Fred Robins, "The Challenge of TBL: A Responsibility to Whom?", Business and Society Review, Volume III: Issue 1, March 2006, <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/j.1467-8594.2006.00258.x.</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Benedict Sheppard, "Purpose. People. Planet. Profit.," McKinsey & Company, August 24, 2022, <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/capabilities/mckinsey-design/how-we-help-clients/design-blog/purpose-people-planet-profit.</u>



2019 declaration by the Business Roundtable<sup>48</sup> redefining the purpose of a corporation as a social engine for change.

The EU's CSRD incorporates double materiality by requiring companies to capture and report financial and non-financial metrics pertaining to the firm's climate change risks. They must also prepare an official climate impact portion of their report to the EU, which represents a form of "integrated reporting"<sup>49</sup> used by various institutional investors like the Dutch Pension Fund and large corporations like Shell. Integrated reporting artificially combines a firm's financial performance expectations with social or environmental considerations.

The SEC's climate rule is less forthright than the EU's rule. It seeks to redefine US materiality by incorporating an implied form of double materiality that hasn't been recognized by Congress or any court of law. SEC regulators now assume that concerns over climate change automatically warrant material consideration. Accommodating that assumption via government mandate subverts the legally recognized view of materiality.

While the SEC stops short of outlining what climate risks may or may not be materially relevant, public firms will be at great risk if they fail to report any climate-related issues. In other words, public companies will not receive a free pass from the SEC, their own activist shareholders, or environmental activist groups for simply declining to report any climate change risks. Many firms will likely play along with the SEC's implied recognition of double materiality to avoid noncompliance actions.<sup>50</sup>

The EU's materiality disclosure requirements go further than the SEC's rule. This can be seen in how the EU's CSRD requires companies to provide an assurance report on disclosures, while the SEC currently leaves this as merely an option. The SEC's rule provides a "materiality qualifier" for companies to have some wiggle room in deciding what issues are materially relevant to disclose.<sup>51</sup> The EU's rule affords no such discretion.<sup>52</sup>

As a result, EU-regulated firms, including US subsidiaries, will need to hire more professionals to prepare separate assurance reports that affirm a firm's reported climate impact. Because of this strict assurance requirement, firms will have little to no room for error when seeking to convince the EU of how material climate risks factor into their financial performance.

Additionally, the EU's CSRD requires companies to adequately "report both on their impacts on people and the environment, and on how social and environmental issues create financial risks and opportunities for the company."<sup>53</sup> This will contribute to a transatlantic disparity between what climate risks are deemed material and how this impacts financial decision-making.

This disparity in climate reporting underscores an important argument against multiple climate disclosure laws. Despite the rules' unified goal of standardizing climate reporting, the end result will likely be the incomparability and inconsistency of climate disclosures that will vary globally and even domestically.

At the heart of this confusion is that the EU's strict enforcement of double materiality will misalign with the SEC's climate rule, which only implies, rather than dictates, double materiality. Setting the SEC's climate activism aside, the existing Supreme Court precedent and the *Code of Federal Regulations* does not afford room for a double-materiality standard.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Business Roundtable, "Business Roundtable Redefines the Purpose of a Corporation to Promote 'An Economy That Serves All Americans," August 19, 2019, <u>https://www.businessroundtable.org/business-roundtable-redefines-the-purpose-of-a-corporation-to-promote-an-economy-that-serves-all-americans</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> The International Financial Reporting Standards Foundation, Updated guide to help companies use the Integrated Reporting Framework while considering IFRS Sustainability Disclosure Standards, May 16, 2024, <u>https://integratedreporting.ifrs.org/news/updated-guide-to-help-companies-use-the-integrated-reporting-framework-while-considering-ifrs-sustainability-disclosure-standards/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> "Misrepresentation," Legal Information Institute of Cornell Law School, <u>https://www.law.cornell.edu/wex/misrepresentation</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Tim Siegenbeek van Heukelom, "Climate Materiality: Great in Principle, Harder to Apply in Practice," Corporate Compliance Insights, August 27, 2024, <u>https://www.corporatecomplianceinsights.com/climate-materiality-great-principle-apply-practice/</u>. Despite the flexibility that the SEC's materiality qualifier affords, Heukelom notes that reporting firms will still need to undergo the difficult "exercise of assessing materiality, which is sometimes easy but can be much harder. There will be significant assumptions and potentially inconsistencies in how materiality is quantified and interpreted, potentially muddying the waters."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Deloitte, #DeloitteESGNow — Frequently Asked Questions About the E.U. Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive, "Each [CSRD] standard contains its own disclosure requirements and data points. All companies must comply with the general requirements of ESRS 1 and the general disclosure requirements of ESRS 2 regardless of materiality."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Bouvier, "EFRAG, ISSB release joint guidance on sustainability reporting."



### California's renegade push for disclosure

While California's rule is more narrowly tailored than the SEC's rule in terms of demanding fewer environmental categories for disclosure, its regulatory reach is more invasive. It will punish both public and private firms for their carbon footprints.

California rule is unique for becoming the first state to enact an ESG reporting law. The Golden State is widely regarded as a trend-setter among American states for pushing the envelope of environmental policy.<sup>54</sup> Being the first state to officially compel climate disclosures is just the most recent example. With one of the largest economies in the world, California's mandatory rule will directly affect roughly 10,000 businesses.

California's requirement that companies estimate their carbon footprints is consistent with the state's other aggressive environmental policies, including the scheduled ban on the sale of all new internal combustion engine vehicles starting in 2035. This mandate is part of a larger ongoing effort to achieve a green-energy transition to a future net-zero state economy.

In the Spring of 2023, California's legislature passed three bills containing three separate climate reporting provisions that comprise California's landmark climate rule. One measure, the Climate Corporate Data Accountability Act, requires all companies to provide scope reporting for their direct, indirect, and valuechain emissions.<sup>55</sup> Secondly, the Voluntary Carbon Market Disclosure requires companies to disclose how they engage in decarbonization efforts through the voluntary sale and marketing of carbon offsets<sup>56</sup> and whether their carbon reduction goals are being met. Finally, California's Climate-Related Financial Risk Act requires a biannual disclosure that incorporates recommendations issued by the recently merged TCFD,<sup>57</sup> requiring firms to account for how climaterelated financial risks adversely impact their business.<sup>58</sup>

Both public and private firms with operations in the state must now proceed with extreme caution when engaging in carbon-emitting activities, which will be captured and reported under the Accountability Act. This provision will negatively affect 5,300 companies that generate at least \$1 billion in annual revenue.<sup>59</sup>

The Accountability Act will allow climate activists to use the data disclosed to attack firms, even when their conduct is law-abiding and in the interest of shareholders. This will likely take the form of coordinated legal and public relations attacks against firms deemed to be high GHG emitters. Many California activists already brand big business as a threat to the environment. The text of the Act reveals that "environmental justice interests"<sup>60</sup> will be consulted to guide the implementation of the disclosure rule, rather than the affected firms.

Climate activists in and out of government will likely weaponize the Risk Act as well. This rule, combined with the Scope 3 provision of the Accountability Act, was designed to compel decarbonization across private businesses, which will ensnare a number of small firms.<sup>61</sup> Large firms generating \$500 million annually will need to submit biannual reporting of their physical and transition climate risks and what steps they are taking to address them.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Mark Baldassare, "California Is a Model for Climate Change Action When International Efforts Fall Short," July 20, 2023, <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/posts/2023/07/california-is-a-model-for-climate-change-action-when-international-efforts-fall-short?lang=en</u>. A key passage reads, "California has a <u>long history</u> of environmental activism. The state has spearheaded the clean energy transition and set ambitious emissions reduction goals. <u>Californians expect</u> their state to lead in the climate change arena as federal priorities shift after elections." California has taken the lead on climate disclosure policy, refusing to wait for the SEC's climate rule to become finalized. By October 2023, California became the first to adopt climate reporting requirements for US businesses.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> SB-253 Climate Corporate Data Accountability Act, California Senate, <u>https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill\_id=202320240SB253</u>.
 <sup>56</sup> California General Assembly, AB-1305 Voluntary carbon market disclosures,

https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill\_id=202320240AB1305

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> TCFD, "Task Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures Implementing the Recommendations of the Task Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures," July 2021, <u>https://assets.bbhub.io/company/sites/60/2021/07/2021-TCFD-Implementing\_Guidance.pdf</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> California Senate, SB-261 Greenhouse gases: climate-related financial risk, <u>https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill\_id=202320240SB261</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Alejandro Lazo, "Newsom signs climate bills that force large companies to reveal role and risks in climate change," Cal Matters, September 12, 2023, https://calmatters.org/environment/2023/09/california-corporate-climate-impacts-bill/#:~:text=Under%20that%20groundbreaking%20bill%2C%20 beginning.other%20planet%2Dwarming%20greenhouse%20gases.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Climate Corporate Data Accountability Act, California Senate, see the second paragraph of the introduction to the bill.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Persefoni, "California SB 253 and SB 261: What Businesses Need to Know," June 27, 2024,

https://www.persefoni.com/blog/california-sb253-sb261. According to Persefoni (one of the leading proponents of mandatory climate reporting) California's climate rules "could help drive decarbonization of the private market and would enable investors to initiate climate action across multi-asset portfolios."

As a result of the Risk Act, around 10,000 regulated companies<sup>62</sup> will lose their managerial discretion over these risks. California's government has spoken for these companies by deeming that any potential climate risk is mandatory for reporting and resolving.

Activists and officials can use California's proposed disclosure laws to accuse firms of engaging in deceptive practices and contributing to climaterelated catastrophes.<sup>63</sup> We've already seen California state officials use climate accusations to go to war with major energy companies, like Exxon Mobil,<sup>64</sup> even in the absence of official climate reporting laws. If California's climate disclosure rules are fully implemented, they will drive activist litigation to new levels by providing a new exploitable legal framework for such complaints.

The heightened legal battles to come from the Risk Act are emblematic of an ongoing struggle between climate activists and energy companies in California. Ryan Meyers, vice president of the American Petroleum Institute, stated in response to California's 2023 lawsuit that sought to force energy firms to pay for severe weather recovery efforts, "This ongoing, coordinated campaign to wage meritless, politicized lawsuits against a foundational American industry and its workers is nothing more than a distraction from important national conversations and an enormous waste of California taxpayer resources."<sup>65</sup>



Activists can also use California's Risk Act as a cudgel to punish firms in court for allegedly failing to go far enough to mitigate the risks associated with climate change. Like the SEC's rule, California has followed many of the TCFD recommendations,<sup>66</sup> including the imposition of the GHG Protocol's scope 1-3 reporting system.

On climate policy, California's Democratic Gov. Gavin Newsom even boasted that "we move the needle for the country, and, as consequence, for the globe. And that is profound."<sup>67</sup>

The Carbon Market disclosure also undermines the corporate discretion of California businesses to engage in a truly voluntary exchange of carbon credits. Regulated firms must now outline how they are using carbon offsetting to achieve net zero. This expectation could be a major problem given both the declining market demand for carbon offsets nationwide and the real difficulty of firms coming close to meeting their net-zero benchmarks.<sup>68</sup> Violating the terms of California's carbon credits disclosure guidelines will result in businesses paying a civil monetary penalty of up to \$2,500 per day.<sup>69</sup>

California is setting an example for states like Illinois, Minnesota, and New York that are working to adopt similar climate rules. These states seek to adopt their own climate accountability acts, modeled after California's legislation in that they target both public and private businesses with Scope 1-3 GHG disclosure

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Anne C. Mulkern, "California climate disclosure laws face possible delay," Politico E&E News, January 31, 2024, <u>https://www.eenews.net/articles/</u> california-climate-disclosure-laws-face-possible-delay/#:~:text=And%20the%20biggest%20might%20be,total%20spending%20of%20%24291.5%20billion.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Michael R. Blood, "California lawsuit says oil giants deceived public on climate, seeks funds for storm damage," Associated Press, September 16, 2023, <u>https://apnews.com/article/climate-oil-gas-california-lawsuit-newsom-212d6d9873352f28094173a1974e3d90#</u>. California's lawsuit against oil companies was launched just a month before Governor Gavin Newsom signed the three climate disclosure rules for the state. Such rules will provide major legal backing to the suit in court, as California's climate rules if implemented in the lawsuit, since it requires large oil companies named in the suit to mitigate the effects of climate change, including severe weather events like wildfires.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Michael Copley, "Exxon Mobil is suing investors who want faster climate action," NPR, February 29, 2024, <u>https://www.npr.org/2024/02/29/1234358133/exxon-climate-change-oil-fossil-fuels-shareholders-investors-lawsuit</u>. According to Copley, "the impact of rising temperatures has also led states and municipalities to sue ExxonMobil and other oil and gas companies for the threats that their communities are facing, and the industry's alleged efforts to muddy the public's understanding of climate science. The latest lawsuits were filed by the city of Chicago and the state of California."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Michael R. Blood, "California lawsuit says oil giants deceived public on climate, seeks funds for storm damage."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> California Senate, "Greenhouse gases: climate-related financial risk," see section 1 (i), where the rule recognized that the "TCFD standard is the international benchmark for climate risk disclosure."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Ari Plachta, "How much carbon pollution do big companies produce? A new California law will force them to say," Capitol Alert, October 7, 2023, <u>https://www.sacbee.com/news/politics-government/capitol-alert/article280031654.html</u>. Senator Scott Weiner, one of the bill's authors, basically acknowledged that California has become a leading state climate regulator as a model for the rest of the world. Weiner states that "California is giving the world a powerful tool to combat climate change." See also Coral Davenport, "Gavin Newsom Wants to Export California's Climate Laws to the World," *New York Times*, October 23, 2023, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/10/23/climate/gavin-newsom-california-climate-action.html</u>. This sentiment was echoed by Governor Newsom, who expressed an interest to export California's trend-setting climate policies onto the rest of the world.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Richard Morrison and Max Laraia, "The Carbon-Offset Market Is about to Crash and Burn," National Review, July 13, 2023, <u>https://www.nationalreview.com/2023/07/the-carbon-offset-market-is-about-to-crash-and-burn/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> See my public comment on the Commodity Futures Trading Commission's proposed guidance for listing voluntary carbon credit derivatives, 88 FR 89410, February 16, 2024, where I advance similar arguments against government policing of voluntary carbon offsetting. Once a federal regulator or state government (in the case of California) sets unrealistic guidelines for reporting carbon offsetting that carry punitive consequences if violated, it ceases to be a voluntary market. <u>https://cei.org/regulatory\_comments/regulatory-comment-on-88-fr-89410/</u>.



requirements. Yet, Illinois has been struggling all year to even pass its costly climate proposal out of legislative committee.<sup>70</sup>

Nor are things sailing smoothly even in California. Gov. Newsom has delayed his state's climate reporting requirements by two years, perceiving the original scope reporting timeline to be unreasonable for businesses.<sup>71</sup> As a result, California businesses won't need to report their Scope 1 and 2 numbers until 2028 (rather than 2026) and Scope 3 by 2029. So, while California was the first state to adopt mandatory climate reporting laws, the EU may outpace it to be the first regulatory body that actually imposes its climate mandate on US businesses.

California's law retains more stringent reporting requirements than the SEC and EU with its mandatory carbon offsetting and TCFD components. This will negatively affect many of the estimated 1.7 million private firms housed in the state.<sup>72</sup>

#### Triple disclosure = cost multiplier?

Each of the three climate disclosure mandates carries its own hefty set of compliance costs and expectations. US firms subject to all three will need to fashion climate disclosures that satisfy each of the reporting demands. The climate disclosure submitted to the SEC cannot simply be used to satisfy the EU's or California's disclosures, especially given that California and the EU impose formal Scope 3 reporting requirements, while the SEC's does not.

To demonstrate the severity of the triple-disclosure burden, imagine an SEC-registered US firm that does business in California and European markets. The firm owns businesses across multiple EU-member states and California.

Rather than submitting a one-sized fits all climate disclosure that satisfies all three regulators, the firm must conduct a complicated accounting exercise to

prepare separate, detailed reports that cater to the regulatory landscapes in which they do business.

For example, the firm must place greater emphasis on the unique physical risks associated with California's wildfires, droughts, and alleged sea-level rises, depending on their firm's business locations. These physical risks will differ vastly from the firm's locations across Europe (captured by the CSRD) and in its firms located across US states beyond California for the SEC's rule.

Additionally, the SEC's GHG report will provide a much more limited outlook on the firm's carbon footprint, focusing only on emissions from their direct (Scope 1) and purchased energy (Scope 2). By contrast, California and the EU's scope mandate will dwarf the SEC's version by flooding investors with even more confusing GHG data from their many private partners. Reporting firms will need to quantify and account for their decentralized emissions across the value chain (Scope 3).

Each of the three rules varies widely on the categories of disclosure and the standards on which to base such information. California's Risk Act requires firms to align their reporting with the TCFD's recommendations, while the SEC's rule does not require the adoption of any third-party standard. The EU requires all firms (including EU-based US subsidiaries) to strictly adopt ESRS reporting standards. Firms facing a triple-disclosure burden will thus be unable to report their climate risks and opportunities in a consolidated manner.

Private companies that partner with regulated US firms doing business in Europe and California may need to submit Scope 3 data for both rules. California's rules extend to both public and private companies,<sup>73</sup> the EU's rule similarly captures all public and many large private firms across EU member states, while the SEC's rule applies, theoretically, to only publicly registered firms.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Michael R. Littenberg, Samantha Elliot, and Marc Rotter, Another proposed corporate climate disclosure requirement – the Illinois Climate Corporate Accountability Act, February 5th, 2024,

https://www.ropesgray.com/en/insights/viewpoints/102iyxw/another-proposed-corporate-climate-disclosure-requirement-the-illinois-climate. <sup>71</sup> Jon McGowan, "California Moves To Delay Corporate Climate Reporting Requirement Until 2028," *Forbes*, July 15, 2024,

https://www.forbes.com/sites/jonmcgowan/2024/07/15/california-moves-to-delay-corporate-climate-reporting-requirement-until-2028/. Governor Newsom states, "This important policy, once again, demonstrates California's continued leadership with bold responses to the climate crisis, turning information transparency into climate action. However, the implementation deadlines in this bill are likely infeasible, and the reporting protocol specified could result in inconsistent reporting across businesses subject to the measure. I am directing my Administration to work with the bill's author and the Legislature next year to address these issues."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Shannon McConville, Jane Sawerengera, and Sarah Bohn, California's Businesses, (San Francisco, CA: Public Policy Institute of California, January 2024), https://www.ppic.org/wp-content/uploads/californias-businesses.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> PwC, Doing business in California? Yes, climate disclosure laws apply to private companies, March 21, 2024, https://www.pwc.com/us/en/services/trust-solutions/private-company-services/library/private-companies-california-climate-disclosure.html.



SEC compliance	CA implementation	EU compliance	Total regulatory costs
costs	costs	costs	(SEC/CA/EU)
\$628 million	\$3.6 billion	\$3.6 billion €7.45 billion (\$8.09 billion)	
SEC average per firm costs	CA average per firm costs	EU per firm costs	Aggregate per firm
(annual)	(annual)	(US firms-annual)	costs
\$468,000	\$90,000	\$2.6 million	\$3.2 million

#### Table 1<sup>74</sup>

In addition to varying expectations, each rule carries its own set of compliance costs. Regulators do, at times, attempt to minimize the cost-burden imposed by their own rules. However, regulators seldom consider the overlapping compliance burdens for multi-jurisdictional climate mandates. Such burdens were clearly overlooked by all three regulatory bodies imposing their own specialized climate mandates.

Below is a table estimating the annual compliance costs for each rule and the enhanced costs for businesses regulated under all three mandates.

The price tag of California's climate rules is based on its initial implementation costs. The ongoing annual compliance costs have yet to be reported and will likely impose a much higher financial burden for firms. Such compliance costs will likely take the form of California Air Resources Board (CARB) assessing annual fees<sup>75</sup> against regulated firms for their environmental impact.

To fund the creation, dissemination and collection of climate disclosures, California's government has diverted \$3.6 billion<sup>76</sup> from the state's general fund to the Greenhouse Gas Reduction Fund (GGRF). This will translate to roughly \$90,000 cost per firm per year, across the estimated 10,000 firms affected. Additionally, California's revised 2024-2025 budget shows that the state decided to eliminate \$22 million in direct oil and gas subsidies, divesting the proceeds to fund its climate disclosure programs (via the GGRF).<sup>77</sup> GGRF is bolstered by the state cap-and-trade program, which will be used to help finance the climate rule's implementation.

In other words, California is taxing companies for their carbon emissions through cap-and-trade and using the gathered revenue to impose an even greater corporate burden in the form of its climate reporting laws.

This is California's way of paying for the rule using higher corporate taxes, which Gov. Newsom has sought to increase by \$18 billion over the next four years.<sup>78</sup> This would occur over the same period that companies will pay more (in fees) for their climate reporting. Much of this increase in corporate taxation is going to cover the annual expense for implementing the climate rules, which requires CARB to "identify covered entities, write regulations, develop and maintain a verification program, and conduct other tasks."<sup>79</sup>

The EU's \$8.1 billion CSRD appears to be the first European disclosure mandate that thousands of US companies will be saddled with. Table 1 captures the per-firm costs for the affected 3,000 firms based in the US, estimated to be \$2.6 million for each firm.

 $<sup>^{74}\;</sup>$  I prepared the above table using figures based on each rule's estimated financial costs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Jayni Hein, W. Andrew Jack, Kevin Poloncarz, and Jared Gilmour, California Climate Disclosure Laws' Compliance Timeline Remains Stable While New Amendments Give State Regulator More Time and Flexibility, October 2024, <u>https://www.insideenergyandenvironment.com/2024/10/california-climatedisclosure-laws-compliance-timeline-remains-stable-while-new-amendments-give-state-regulator-more-time-and-flexibility/#:~:text=SB%20253%2C%20 or%20the%20Climate,and%202027%20for%20Scope%203. See the following passage, "SB 219 also removed from both laws the requirement that a fee be paid 'upon filing [a] disclosure.' However, the new law did not eliminate annual fee requirements themselves."</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Gavin Newsom, *California State Budget* (Sacramento, California: State of California, May 2024), <u>https://ebudget.ca.gov/FullBudgetSummary.pdf</u>. See pg. 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Leah Garden, "California proposes \$22 million for climate disclosure law", Green Biz, May 16, 2024, <u>https://www.greenbiz.com/article/california-proposes-22-million-climate-disclosure-law#;--ttext=Companies%20will%20be%20required%20to.related%20risks%20to%20their%20business.&text=California%20Gov.,261%2C%20among%20other%20climate%20programs. See also California's revised 2024-2025 budget, "Elimination of Direct Oil and Gas Subsidies," on pg. 98. As a result of these eliminated subsidies, fossil fuel companies will need to spend tens of millions in oil drilling and discovery, while the state simultaneously raises taxes and imposes new CARB fees to fund its climate reporting mandate.</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> CalTax, "Governor Proposes \$18 Billion Business Tax Increase to Reduce Budget Deficit," May 17, 2024, https://caltax.org/governor-proposes-18-billion-business-tax-increase-to-reduce-budget-deficit/.

<sup>79</sup> Mulkern, "California climate disclosure laws face possible delay." Information based on reports from the California Department of Finance.



Rule	First tier penalty	Second tier penalty	Third tier penalty	Cumulative penalties
SEC climate rule – civil monetary costs	\$50,000	\$250,000	\$500,000	\$1.15 million (highest potential per penalty amount)
EU CSRD penalties (for certain firms)	France: up to €18,750 per penalty; Italy: €76,000; Ireland: €5,000;	France: €375,000; Netherlands: \$455,000 Spain: €165,000 Croatia: €26,540— €106,000 for audit firms. Slovakia: fines of up to 2% of a firm's assets (up to a maximum of €1 million).	France: five years in prison Ireland: five years in prison UK: €540,000 Sweden: €502,500 Germany: €10 million/ twice the profits made, or losses avoided from breach or up to 5% of a company's revenue Czech Republic: Imposes an initial fine of 3% and a subsequent fine of 6% of a company's assets for non-compliance with the CSRD	€13.1 million (\$14.4 million)
California climate rules penalties	\$25,000 per day late or incomplete (first 30 days)	\$50,000 per day late or incomplete (after 30 days)	\$1 million for each direct compliance violation	\$1.075 million

#### Table 2<sup>80</sup>

The CSRD's cost covers the combined administrative and assurance costs (direct and indirect) that regulated firms will need to pay,<sup>81</sup> which is expected to be somewhat less severe for non-EU based US firms. Still, the CSRD fails to provide any form of regulatory waiver or exception for US owned subsidiaries and parent firms.

Regarding the SEC's climate rule, the \$468,000 figure in Table 1 represents the average per-firm costs for public companies beginning in the second year of reporting.<sup>82</sup> The low end of these estimated annual compliance costs is around \$197,000, while the highend estimate is \$739,000. This figure is separate from the notably higher first-year costs that firms will pay, which averages \$931,000 between the small reporting companies at one end and over \$1 million for large accelerated filers at the other end.

The SEC's climate rule ostensibly marks a 10 percent increase in total annual compliance costs for businesses (\$628 million), rising from \$3.8 to \$4.2 billion. The actual cost increase is likely much greater than stated, as the SEC failed to conduct a proper cost-benefit analysis. There are many unaccounted-for indirect costs and long-term economic consequences<sup>83</sup> posed by the rule that the base \$628 million price tag fails to capture.

In addition to the three rules' combined compliance costs of \$8.7 billion, it is important to get a sense of how much US firms may need to pay for violating one or more of these provisions. The following table examines the overlapping costs for compliance violations that US entities may be forced to bear.

Among the three regulatory bodies, California's CARB is the only entity not authorized to financially penalize businesses for violating its climate rules. This is because CARB has yet to adopt official regulations for firms, which will need to be published by January 1, 2025, for the Climate Corporate Data Accountability Act to officially become enforceable.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> I created the above table using a range of sources that report each EU member state's civil monetary penalties for violating the CSRD. Additionally, I refer to multiple sources when inputting the SEC and California's penalties.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Tangelo, The Price of Transparency: Cost-Benefit Analysis of the EU Sustainability Reporting Standards, https://www.tangelo-software.com/blogs/the-price-of-transparency-cost-benefit-analysis-of-the-eu-sustainability-reporting-standards.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Susan H. Mac Cormac, Alfredo B. D. Silva, Haimavathi V. Marlier, Olga Terets, and Scott Lesmes, SEC Adopts Climate Change Disclosure Rules for Public Companies (Washington, DC: Morrison & Foerster, March 14, 2024). See the last paragraph under "Rules Summary" section.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Matthew Winden, "The Unconsidered Costs of the SEC's Climate Disclosure Rule," SSRN, July 2022, <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstractid=4156825</u>. According to Winden, "the SEC only focused on direct compliance costs of firms and ignored the costs that would accrue economy-wide, including reductions in aggregate economic activity indirectly stemming from compliance, reductions in domestic business competitiveness, reductions in retail investor returns, and market inefficiency from a resulting misallocation of resources."

Despite this, California rushed to impose its climate rule and specified a set of penalties<sup>84</sup> absent any clear regulatory guidelines or means to enforce its disclosure mandate.

According to table 2, California's climate rule imposes the second highest potential cost burden per firm at up to \$1.075 million per firm. There is a significant gap between California's tier 2 and tier 3 compliance costs, as tier 3 shoots up by 95 percent for a single rule violation. Many firms will likely find this increase to be unreasonably severe.

Standing even above California's penalty regime is the EU's CSRD. The EU imposes the greatest combined cost burden of €13.1 billion among the eleven European countries<sup>85</sup> that stand ready to punish firms for perceived disclosure violations. I organize tiers for the EU member state penalties based on severity. For tier 1, the financial penalty ranges in the €10,000s—€300,000s, tier 2 ranges in the €500,000s, tier 3 imposes prison time in addition to hefty financial consequences in the millions.

Each of the listed amounts in Table 2 represents the median values within a penalty range imposed by each EU member state. Germany is poised to impose the most severe monetary punishment by far, standing at a potential €10 million per firm. As an alternative, German officials may force the noncompliant firm to pay twice as much for the profits made or losses avoided from the stated breach to the CSRD.

<sup>84</sup> Alyssa Rade, "Understanding the SEC's climate risk disclosure rule," Workiva, March 13, 2024,

Only a third of all EU member states have formally

https://www.sustain.life/blog/understanding-sec-climate-risk-disclosure-rule.



adopted the CSRD within the July 6, 2024, deadline.<sup>86</sup> Among these nine countries, only three of them— France, Ireland, and Slovakia—have revealed their financial penalties for corporate noncompliance.<sup>87</sup> If the remaining 18 EU nations continue to delay or refuse to adopt the CSRD into law, they will ironically face hefty EU penalties of their own for unwarranted delay.

The SEC's climate disclosure rule comes in third for cost of compliance violations. The SEC does not list specific monetary penalties in the body of the climate disclosure rule. However, the SEC frequently charges market actors for disclosure related violations of various securities laws.

The listed penalties in table 2 represent the average ceiling for tiered civil monetary penalties that the SEC pursues against registered companies.<sup>88</sup> These amounts can increase based on the nature and severity of the violation and represent the total amount that a noncompliant firm can be charged with. The \$1.15 million figure represents the potential peak of a per-violation monetary penalty that the SEC can pursue (adjusted for inflation).<sup>89</sup> SEC officials possess enormous discretion when calculating penalties that may exceed the listed tiered amounts above.

Material omissions to investors or violations of the SEC's climate rule will likely fall within these penalty ranges. In certain instances, however, the SEC has been prone to impose far more severe monetary penalties that fall beyond these specified ranges, running into billions of dollars per year.<sup>90</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Verv, The Cost of Non-Compliance: Penalties for Breaching CSRD Across Europe, https://verv.energy/blog/csrd-fines-regional. Note that this source only reports eight EU countries. At the time of this publication, eleven EU countries report their penalties for CSRD violations. My table includes three additional nations—Croatia, Czech Republic, and Slovakia—among this list. My penalty estimate for the CSRD excludes Czech Republic, since there is no specific penalty amount listed, only a range (3-6%) of assets that can be penalized.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Jon McGowan, Majority Of EU Countries Have Not Adopted Sustainability Reporting Law, Forbes, July 31 2024, https://www.forbes.com/sites/jonmcgowan/2024/07/31/majority-of-eu-countries-have-not-adopted-sustainability-reporting-law/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> VERV, "The Cost of Non-Compliance: Penalties for Breaching CSRD Across Europe," <u>https://verv.energy/blog/csrd-fines-regional</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Harold K. Gordon, *The SEC's Balancing Act: Financial Penalties Against Corporations* (Washington, DC: Jones Day), July 2007, pg. 26, <u>https://www.jonesday.com//media/files/publications/2007/07/the-secs-balancing-act-financial-penalties-against/files/secs-balancing-act/fileattachment/secs-balancing-act.pdf. See the following passage for more details, "The first tier authorizes the SEC to seek up to \$5,000 in an action against an individual, up to \$50,000 from a corporation, or the "gross amount of pecuniary gain" to a defendant as a result of the violation. The second tier increases the amounts of the penalties to \$50,000 for an individual and \$250,000 for a corporation (or the gross amount of pecuniary gain) if the violation involved "fraud, deceit, manipulation, or deliberate or reckless disregard of a regulatory requirement." The third tier raises the ceiling to \$100,000 for an individual and \$500,000 for a corporation (or the same conduct as the second tier."</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Jonathan H. Hecht, Andrew Kim, and Anna Wittman, U.S. Supreme Court Significantly Curtails SEC Enforcement Forum Discretion (Washington, DC: Goodwin Proctor LLP, July 11, 2024), <u>https://www.goodwinlaw.com/en/insights/publications/2024/07/alerts-practices-gie-us-supreme-court-significantlycurtails-sec</u>. According to the report, "penalties can reach up to \$1.15 million per violation, after adjusting for inflation, and may be issued even where no investor has actually suffered any financial loss. Moreover, the SEC has a number of ways to 'count' violations, based on the 'tier' of the violation, as well as other factors." The SEC's ability to approve such high penalties have been greatly diminished by the US Supreme Court's recent decision in SEC v. Jarkesy (June 2024). As a result, only Article III federal courts with a jury can oversee proposed SEC monetary penalties, rather than these being processed within the SEC's administrative law court.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> Bob Allen, Zachary Brez, and Nader Salehi, SEC Enforcement Record Stems From More Penalties. Not More Cases, January 13 2023, <u>https://news.bloomberglaw.com/us-law-week/sec-enforcement-record-stems-from-more-penalties-not-more-cases</u>. The SEC imposed a record \$6.2 billion in corporate sanctions in 2022 alone, \$3 billion of which was estimated to have been processed by its in-house tribunal or court system and 4.19 billion were in direct civil penalties.



US companies that are penalized under all three climate rules and each compounding penalty will suffer substantially, facing upwards of \$16.9 billion in punitive costs. This estimate is likely far lower than the actual combined penalties, as it doesn't account for the other EU member states that have yet to disclose their enforcement standards.

Firms that fail to course-correct may face multiple penalties that will compound over time, based on the SEC and California's specified tier system. For the EU, table 2 places member states into unofficial tiers based on how costly certain countries compliance violations run. The most draconian and costly violations will be imposed on US firms located in Germany, Ireland, and France.

## Legal concerns over jurisdictions

These three climate disclosure rules will have a disparate impact on US firms affected by multiple jurisdictions. This will generate a multiplier effect of administrative burdens: heightened compliance costs, substantial time burden to prepare two or three detailed disclosures, psychological costs for confused investors, and a daunting learning curve for firms unfamiliar with or unable to prepare fully compliant climate disclosures. This may represent what my colleague Wayne Crews calls a "tip of the costberg"<sup>91</sup> for many firms attempting to satisfy compounding regulatory costs for its environmental activities across multiple jurisdictions.

US firms with locations in EU states or that list securities on an EU-regulated exchange will be subjected to a costly foreign mandate that has no basis in or connection with domestic securities laws.

Given that none of the three climate rules provide safe harbors to overlapping disclosure mandates, many US firms will be subjected to dual or triple disclosure burdens. When accounting for California's controversial<sup>92</sup> climate rules, the result will impose a web of ESG compliance requirements for registrant firms. Not only is there no official interoperabilityusing one rule's requirements to satisfy the others between the three mandates, but there are also no exemptions for firms hit multiple times by scope reporting and other violations.

Additionally, it will be confusing for the US firms to adapt their disclosures to satisfy both the SEC and EU. Some environmental matters may be deemed materially relevant for reporting to the EU via double materiality, while other risks may not be relevant to the SEC's rule under single materiality.

Each disclosure mandate carries varying compliance requirements, differing forms of materiality, and conflicting reporting standards for the EU and... California, and no universally... accepted standard for the SEC. This confusion will practically invite crackdowns by regulators in the form of what has been called "regulation by enforcement," in addition to incentivizing activist investors to launch lawsuits against firms over the quality of their ESG disclosure.

US firms, for instance, will suffer greater exposure in court for the unfeasibility of their carbon offsetting programs. While all three climate rules require firms to be forthcoming in detailing their carbon offsetting programs (i.e., exchange of carbon credits), EU-based firms that fail to show how offsetting meets the law's prescribed GHG reduction targets are at greater risk of noncompliance. Firms will be required to justify their use of carbon credits as a concrete means for justifying carbon emissions,<sup>93</sup> regardless of how unpopular or unfeasible<sup>94</sup> the carbon market has proven to be.

#### Conclusion

As the EU prepares to enforce its CSRD mandate, the SEC and California each grapple with a major set of legal challenges and setbacks. If any of these three regimes are allowed to go into effect, many US firms will be ensnared by climate disclosure requirements. As a European directive, the EU's CSRD threatens to undermine the US constitutional and state corporate

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> Clyde Wayne Crews, *Tip of the Costberg: On the Invalidity of All Cost of Regulation Estimates and the Need to Compile Them Anyway, 2017 Edition* (Competitive Enterprise Institute, January 2017), <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2502883</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Sidley Austin, California's New Climate Disclosure Laws Under Fire in New Lawsuit Against California Air Resources Board, February 2024, https://www.sidley.com/en/insights/newsupdates/2024/02/californias-new-climate-disclosure-laws-under-fire.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> Julie Yamamoto, "Ultimate Guide To The EU CSRD And Carbon Credits For Businesses."

Patrick Bayer and Michael Aklin, The European Union Emissions Trading System reduced CO2 emissions despite low prices (Oslo, Norway: PNAS, April 6, 2020), pg. 3, <u>https://www.pnas.org/doi/full/10.1073/pnas.1918128117</u>. Authors discovered that EU member states were only capable of reducing about 11.5 percent of the Kyoto Protocol's carbon dioxide reduction target, between 2008 and 2016 (3.8% of co2 emissions).



law protections of US companies by imposing a foreign set of ESRS standards that have not been recognized in domestic securities laws.

Likewise, the SEC's rule operates outside of the scope of federal law by adopting a novel, unofficial form of climate change materiality. US firms must grapple with the incoming regulations associated with dual or even triple climate disclosures if each of these mandates survive legal challenge.

While the SEC and California's rules are already under fire from a range of lawsuits, the EU's rule faces greater insulation from litigation. This is because CSRD is protected by various international laws like the European Green Deal and standards like the ESRS. This makes their climate rule more interwoven into the corporate fabric of the continent and enforceable on European firms. By contrast, the SEC and California's rules are much more vulnerable to being toppled in a domestic court.

Despite the EU's more durable structure, the CSRD faces problematic implementation delays just like the SEC and California. Both California and the SEC have delayed the effectiveness of their mandates to combat major legal challenges and funding issues (in California's case). By contrast, two-thirds of EU member states have failed to implement the CSRD into law by the July 2024 deadline.

The EU's stringent climate reporting standards will likely depress share prices of affected firms, decreasing their short-term value in the capital markets. Each of the three rules (SEC/EU/CA) stand to expose the largest GHG emitting firms to greater threat of litigation from climate activist groups. Similarly, large firms with multiple satellite locations throughout Europe run the risk of triggering CSRD compliance violations across multiple countries, each containing their own degree of punitive standards.

Compliance costs will only compound for many unfortunate firms that violate multiple climate regulations or one regulation multiple times. This paints a bleak picture for US firms (both public and private) seeking to expand into European markets. Worse, they can get stung by regulation simply for maintaining a lucrative subsidiary in EU capital markets. If nothing is done at the US federal level to prevent the implementation of government-mandated climate reporting, we may see more states emulate California's climate reporting rules and other rogue agencies adopt the SEC's desired approach to climate regulation. And, if the US government doesn't push back against the EU's unwarranted interference in domestic commerce, other foreign bodies could pile on similar regulation in the future.

Many US firms are already bracing for some form of mandatory climate disclosure. Absent serious pushback, the business environment may get much worse than they expect. Mandatory reporting requirements from several regulators are arbitrary and overly complicated, burdening companies with severe administrative costs that outweigh their potential benefits. Ultimately, businesses, not regulators, should determine what climate risks are worth disclosing to their investors.

#### About the author

Stone Washington is a research fellow with the Competitive Enterprise Institute's Center for Advancing Capitalism. His research primarily focuses on financial developments in the securities market, ESG investing, and federal regulation of the economy. His writings have appeared in *The Wall Street Journal, National Review, Discourse Magazine, City Journal,* and a number of other outlets. He holds a J.M. from Emory University in Atlanta, Georgia, and a B.A. in history from Clemson University in Clemson, South Carolina.





The Competitive Enterprise Institute promotes the institutions of liberty and works to remove government-created barriers to economic freedom, innovation, and prosperity through timely analysis, effective advocacy, inclusive coalition building, and strategic litigation.

COMPETITIVE ENTERPRISE INSTITUTE

1310 L Street NW, 7th Floor Washington, DC 20005 202-331-1010

